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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Aaron Bowman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, September 14, 2016
City Council Chamber
 The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:33 a.m. on Wednesday, September 14, 2016, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Aaron Bowman.

In attendance:  Council Members Aaron Bowman (Chair), Jim Love (Vice Chair), Anna Lopez Brosche; Commissioners Gary Anderson, Garrett Barket, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Jill D. Haskell, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Steven T. Jenkins (ex officio); Commissioner Marshall Adkison (ex officio) and State Representative Lake Ray were excused; Jessica Baker, Dr. Johnny Gaffney, Administration, Jessica B. Matthews, Legislative Assistant, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnson; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Harbor Master; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; Melissa Long, John Flowe, Environmental Quality Division, Neighborhoods Department; Attorney T.R. Hainline; Paul Soares, JaxPort; Tom Bartol, JEA; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Tom Kallemeyn, Florida Department of Environmental Protection; Robert Skalitzky, Brian Burket, Natural and Marine Resources, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department; Ron Littlepage, Florida Times-Union; Katherine Hupp; Lisa Grubba, Florida Field Notes; John Nooney; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
In the minutes for the August 10, 2016 meeting, Commissioner Ralph Hodges requested that the three lines on page 4 that summarized his comments on the recent changes to Florida’s surface water quality standards be deleted.  He felt that the minutes did not accurately reflect his precise words.  The Commission subsequently approved the minutes, as corrected.
In Legislative items, the Commission was asked to discuss and make a recommendation on Ordinance 2016-560, Adopt Small Scale FLUM Amend to 2030 Comp Plan at 4000 St Johns Ave (3.30± Acre) – CGC to HDR & CSV – CRP/Chance Jacksonville Owner, LLC. – 10/4/16 Public Hearing Pursuant to Sec 163.3187(2), F.S. & Chapt 650, Pt 4, Ord Code – 9/27/16 & 10/11/16.
Ed Lukacovic, City Planner, Planning & Development Department, and Attorney T. R. Hainline, agent for the developer, made the presentation for the land use amendment.
The location of the site is 4000 St. Johns Avenue and on the north side of Fishweir Creek.  The current/proposed zoning: PUD to PUD.  The Drainage Basin: Big Fishweir Creek to mouth of the Ortega River to the St. Johns River.  The site is located in Planning District 4 and Council District 14.  The development would consist of a maximum of 136 dwelling units.
Mr. Lukacovic  reviewed the history of the site.  In 1987, a neighborhood shopping center was constructed.  In 1990, the property was designated CGC land use category (commercial) when the Comprehensive Plan was adopted.  In 2003, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers proposed dredging Fishweir Creek to reestablish the depth and aquatic ecology.  In 2005, the site was proposed for a mixed use development comprising  residential, commercial and a marina.  In 2006, the City Council approved the development with an agreement that $800,000 would be paid to help defer cost of dredging for the marina & the reestablishment of the creek’s aquatic ecology.  The proposed development agreement never materialized and the $800,000 was never submitted.  In 2013, application was made for a land use amendment from CGC to HDR ; the application was subsequently withdrawn.  In 2016 there was a land use amendment from CGC to HDR; there was no marina component.  In August 2016, there was a request for a Brownfields designation of the site.
Messrs.  Lukacovic and Hainline fielded a number of questions on the site plan, the Brownfields designation and the marina proposals.   Mr. Hainline reported that the developer has worked closely with RAP (Riverside-Avondale Preservation); he further reported that Council Member Jim Love had held a community meeting on August 29th to discuss the proposed land use amendment and proposed re-development.  There appeared to be positive community acceptance of the project.  He added that there were no commercial components in the proposed redevelopment.  The Commission voted to recommend approval of the land use amendment.
The next item on the legislative agenda was ORD 2016-568, Auth 3rd Amend to Contract with Jacksonville Univ to renew Contract for 2nd Addnl Yr for the continuing Manatee Protection studies for FY 2016-2017, Subject to Approp by City Council.
Dr. Quinton White explained what the ordinance entailed.   Since 1993, the City of Jacksonville has contracted with Jacksonville University to provide marine science support, particularly in developing and refining the City’s Manatee Protection Plan.  The State of Florida mandates that counties with bodies of water that are the habitat of manatees have a Manatee Protection Plan in place.  This ordinance authorizes a third extension of the contract with JU.  Ordinance 2013-565-E authorized four (4) one (1) year renewals.  This ordinance renews the contract for the services of Dr. White and Dr. Gerard Pinto.  The Commission voted to recommend approval of the ordinance.

In her monthly St. Johns River Issues Update, Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper, explained that the challenge that the St. Johns Riverkeeper had lodged against the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers over what the Riverkeeper felt were inadequate mitigation and safeguards against potential ecological damage to the river and wetlands caused by dredging, would be moved to the federal level.  Sovereign immunity exempts the Army Corps of Engineers from the Riverkeeper’s challenge. 
Ms. Rinaman said that she was disappointed in the Waterways Commission’s vote at its last meeting to deny Council Member Jim Love’s resolution that implored the State of Florida to provide Jacksonville with an opportunity for public input into the Environmental Regulatory Commission’s vote on human health water quality standards.  She clarified some of the issues that were raised in the discussion and indicated that it had been inaccurately reported on the number of public meetings that had been held to weigh public input.  There had been only three public meetings held on issues that profoundly affect sixty-seven (67) counties.

Ms. Rinaman reported on the Speak Up for Florida Forever call to action to be held on September 24, 2016 at Camp Milton Historic Preserve in Jacksonville.  The event will feature  former Governor and United States Senator Bob Graham.

In the monthly St. Johns River Status Report, Dr. Quinton White explained that this is transition time for the St. Johns River.  The water is currently and will continue to cool off.  Manatees have started to leave the area for warmer climes southward.  There have been “wild swings” in the river’s salinity owing to rainfall.  Dolphins are still active in the river.

Dr. White reported that three public meetings have been scheduled for public input in the Maritime Management Plan project.

In the report on the status of manatees, Dr. Gerard Pinto explained that there had been one manatee fatality recently reported.  The incident occurred in the Exchange Island area and that the death was the result of natural causes.  The total number of manatee fatalities for the year is ten, three of which were watercraft related.

Dr. Pinto summarized his assessment of the recent University of North Florida symposium on environmental issues; in his estimation, some things have improved, some have not.

In New Business, the Commission Chair, Council Member Aaron Bowman explained that the Council President had indicated her hope that the Commission would engage in discussions on how to activate the St. Johns River.  The Commission observed a video on what Oklahoma City had done with a hitherto dormant river located in that city’s downtown area.  The Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce had recently visited Oklahoma City to observe what that city had accomplished in activating a river.  The trip was led by the Chamber’s Chair, Audrey Moran.  Improvements for the river project were financed largely by a one cent sales tax.
Council Member Bowman explained that he would like to have three subcommittees to focus on three areas in activating the St. Johns River: non-motorized access; what kind of sports to encourage boating, fishing or others; and entertainment.

In Public Comment, John Nooney indicated that he had enjoyed the video on Oklahoma City.  He discussed the potential of Hogan’s Creek for kayaking downtown.  He decried what he felt was a lack of public access to the river.  He further discussed Ordinance 2016-305 (a Submerged Lands Lease Renewal for the shipyards).

Captain Jim Suber reported on damage that the Southbank had incurred from Hurricane Hermine; he explained that the City is currently assessing the damage and the costs estimated for the repair work needed.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:09 a.m.
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